MINUTES

March 26, 1998

1. CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL
Being that there was a quorum, the meeting was called to order at 4:35 P.M.

MEMBERS PRESENT
STAFF PRESENT
EXCUSED

President Ito


Sonia Melara

Commissioner Chang

Commissioner Delgado
Rosario Navarrette
Commissioner Phelps

Commissioner Marks

Melyssa Jo Kelly

Commissioner Saunders
Leatrice Miyashiro

Commissioner T. Bailey
Diana Smith (youth worker)





Suritha Tucker (youth worker)

2. ADOPTION OF AGENDA

m/s/c (Treskunoff Bailey/Delgado) to adopt the agenda.

3. ADOPTION OF MINUTES

m/s/c (Treskunoff Bailey/Saunders) to adopt the minutes of February 26, 1998.

4. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Ito reported on the Mayor’s Women’s Summit on April 14, 1998.  Registration flyers are available at the COSW office.  The Summit is receiving citywide support with over 80 sponsors participating.  13 panelists have been invited from the East Coast and Southern California.  

The Commission completed its’ budget meetings with the Board of Supervisors.  They met with Supervisor Teng who was very supportive.  

5. STAFF REPORT

Sonia Melara gave highlights of her staff report.  

The Commission has met with all members of the Board of Supervisors and all have showed support for COSW’s budget process.

The 1996-97 Annual Report has been distributed.  More copies are available at the COSW office.

Ms. Melara introduced two youth workers from the Mayor’s Youth Work Program: Diana Smith and Suritha Tucker.

The Violence Against Women request for qualifications process continues.  42 agencies submitted proposals by March 3, 1998.  The review panel met on March 19th.  The funding committee will meet on April 9th to make the final selection and prepare recommendations for the Commission meeting on April 23rd.

The CEDAW (Convention for the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women) ordinance was presented before the Family, Health and Environment Committee.  It went very well and is on its way to the Board of Supervisors.

Ms. Melara continues to plan for the State Convention in August.

The Women’s History Month event went very well.  It attracted a whole different crowd from the Women Who Makes A Difference event.  President Ito thanked Renee Williams, Angela Patane of the Friend’s staff, Ms.Melara and Commissioners Phelps and Saunders for helping with the event.  Commissioner Treskunoff Bailey commended the variety of awardees at the event but had a concern that there was not enough seating.

6. NEW BUSINESS

Grantee Presentations - Domestic Violence Legal Assistance Programs

The following people attended and gave presentations about their programs:

Dean Ito Taylor - Nihonmachi Legal Outreach

Emberly Cross - Cooperative Restraining Order Clinic

Minuche Candell - San Francisco Neighborhood Legal Assistance Foundation

Elaine Field - Volunteer Legal Services


Commission on the Status of Women's Violence Against Women in Prostitution in San Francisco - A Report and Recommendations to the Mayor and Board of Supervisors.
President Ito stated that since the last commission meeting, the report has been retitled to reflect the Violence Against Women issue.  Commissioner Delgado had some changes that rearranged the order of the report to begin with violence, victimization and abuse.

President Ito stated that Vice President Chang had submitted her changes and they were included in the report in the shaded areas.

President Ito then took comments from the public.

Carol Leigh stated that she was pleased with the new report but had some changes.  One concern was that some of the quotes in the report were not accurate. For example, on Page 5, "She did not want to prostitute herself".  Another was the phrase “most people who came out and said this wasn't a career of choice”.  She objected to the latter phrase because she felt that many jobs are not jobs of choice but prostitutes are criticized most about this.  

Daisy of Coyote and the Exotic Dancer's Alliance stated that one of the main things that came out of the Prostitution Task Force Report was the decriminalization issue.  

President Ito stated that the Commission had already taken a vote to accept the Prostitution Task Force Report with the recommendation that the issue of decriminalization be further investigated but it was not under the Commission's jurisdiction.  On that evening’s agenda, the issue of decriminalization was an agenda item.

Maggie Rubenstein, a sexologist and therapist in San Francisco stated the report is biased in that it states that prostitution is bad. It does not address the fact that for some women this is their chosen profession and it is good work for them.

Rachel West from the U.S. Prostitutes Collective stated that violence against women and decriminalization are linked together and cannot be separated.

Commissioner Treskunoff Bailey stated that her understanding of the arguments from the audience that evening was that they were saying that there were omissions in the report about the public hearing.  

Dr. Robert Lawrence refuted the statement on Page 2, “it states that a small percentage of women who testified”.  On Page 11, it states that 20 percent of women are for prostitution.  He felt that 20 percent of women comprised a large percentage of women.

Melyssa Jo Kelly stated that the recommendations in the Violence Against Women in Prostitution Report were developed at the August 1996 commission meeting.

Ms. Kelly added that corrections to the report could be made as follows:  On Page 5, the quote could be corrected to read: “We want to work as dancers without being forced to do prostitution”.  On page 2, corrected phrase could read: “testimony presented at the COSW hearing indicated that approximately 20 percent of the women testified … etc.”   On page 4, as highlighted, changes were made to read: “advocates of decriminalization emphasized that if prostitutes were no longer criminalized, they would cease to be easy targets for harassment, assault and abuse.  They would be at less risk for violence and more likely to report victimization.” 

Commissioner Treskunoff Bailey stated that the intention of the report was to reflect what was said at the public hearing but what she was hearing that evening was a lot of things that were not said at the public hearing.   She asked Sonia Melara if there was a way the Commission could do a transcription.  At that time, a volunteer offered to do the transcription.  

Motion (Ito/Saunders) to adopt the Violence Against Women in Prostitution in San Francisco report with corrections that Ms. Kelly has made and to respond to comments about language from Vice President Chang and Carol Leigh and to have staff explore having a volunteer do transcription of the hearing.

ROLL CALL VOTE WAS TAKEN: Ayes: Treskunoff Bailey, Delgado, Ito, Saunders,  Abstain: Marks.

7. NEW BUSINESS

Board of Supervisors Appointments Analysis

Sonia Melara reported on the Board of Supervisors Appointments Analysis.  She stated that the appointments were good across the board but the women appointed are still concentrated on traditional women’s commissions.  An updated report will be brought to the commission next month.  The only thing that she would change is that the Commission strongly recommends that the Rules Committee in its role of considering appointments to the commissions insure that women are represented and are equitable.  Also to eliminate consultation between board members because of the Brown Act.

Commissioner Delgado made a suggestion to add the word “stereotypical” to last recommendation in the report to read:  Consultation between the members of the Board of Supervisor’s regarding proposed appointments to avoid future gender imbalances on leadership bodies and to avoid placing women solely on stereotypical ‘women issue’ type boards.

8. REPORTS

Young Women’s Conference Update

May 2, 1998 is the date for the Young Women’s Conference.  It is free but there is registration.  The Commission is assisting the group with a database for registration.  Workshops include focus on body image, violence, finances, stress management and some workshops with parents.   There will be about 400 participants.


Resolve to Stop the Violence 

This item has been postponed to the April commission meeting. 


Adult Sexual Assault Task Force

The task force are reviewing their goals and developing outreach strategies.  An updated report will be given next month.


Task Force on Sexual Assault of Girls and Young Women

The task force met with Jeff Mori from the Mayor’s Office of Children, Youth and Families, on gender parity and funding and had a very good discussion.

9. PUBLIC COMMENT

A woman volunteered to do transcription for the Violence Against Women in Prostitution hearing.

10. ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 6:16 p.m.

